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When I was a small boy and was taught history — very badly, of course, as 
nearly everyone in England is — I used to think of history as a sort of 
long scroll with thick black lines ruled across it at intervals. Each of 

these lines marked the end of what was called a ‘period’, and you were 
given to understand that what came afterwards was completely different 

from what had gone before. It was almost like a clock striking. For 

instance, in 1499 you were still in the Middle Ages, with knights in 

plate armour riding at one another with long lances, and then suddenly 

the clock struck 1500, and you were in something called the Renaissance, 

and everyone wore ruffs and doublets and was busy robbing treasure ships 

on the Spanish Main.  

 

There was another very thick black line drawn at the year 1700. After 

that it was the Eighteenth Century, and people suddenly stopped being 

Cavaliers and Roundheads and became extra-ordinarily elegant gentlemen in 

knee breeches and three-cornered hats. They all powdered their hair, took 

snuff and talked in exactly balanced sentences, which seemed all the more 

stilted because for some reason I didn't understand they pronounced most 

of their S's as F's. The whole of history was like that in my mind — a 
series of completely different periods changing abruptly at the end of a 

century, or at any rate at some sharply defined date. 

 

Now in fact these abrupt transitions don't happen, either in politics, 

manners or literature. Each age lives on into the next — it must do so, 
because there are innumerable human lives spanning every gap. And yet 

there are such things as periods. We feel our own age to be deeply 

different from, for instance, the early Victorian period, and an 

eighteenth-century sceptic like Gibbon would have felt himself to be 

among savages if you had suddenly thrust him into the Middle Ages. Every 

now and again something happens — no doubt it's ultimately traceable to 
changes in industrial technique, though the connexion isn't always 

obvious — and the whole spirit and tempo of life changes, and people 
acquire a new outlook which reflects itself in their political behaviour, 

their manners, their architecture, their literature and everything else.  

 

No one could write a poem like Gray's ‘Elegy in a Country Churchyard’ 
today, for instance, and no one could have written Shakespeare's lyrics 

in the age of Gray. These things belong in different periods. And though, 

of course, those black lines across the page of history are an illusion, 

there are times when the transition is quite rapid, sometimes rapid 

enough for it to be possible to give it a fairly accurate date. One can 

say without grossly over-simplifying, ‘About such and such a year, such 
and such a style of literature began.’ If I were asked for the starting-
point modern literature — and the fact that we still call it ‘modern’ 
shows that this particular period isn't finished yet — I should put it at 
1917, the year in which T. S. Eliot published his poem ‘Prufrock’. At any 
rate that date isn't more than five years out. It is certain that about 

the end of the last war the literary climate changed, the typical writer 

came to be quite a different person, and the best books of the subsequent 

period seemed to exist in a different world from the best books of only 

four or five years before. 

 

To illustrate what I mean, I ask you to compare in your mind two poems, 

which haven't any connexion with one another, but which will do for 

purposes of comparison because each is entirely typical of its period. 

Compare, for instance, one of Eliot's characteristic earlier poems with a 



poem of Rupert Brooke, who was, I should say, the most admired English 

poet in the years before 1914. Perhaps the most representative of 

Brooke's poems are his patriotic ones, written in the early days of the 

war. A good one is the sonnet beginning 

 

    “If I should die, think only this of me: 
    ‘That there's some corner of a foreign field 
    That is for ever England” 
 

Now read side by side with this one of Eliots's Sweeney poems; for 

example, ‘Sweeney among the Nightingales’ — you know, 
 

    ‘The circles of the stormy moon 
    Slide westward toward the River Plate’ 
 

As I say, these poems have no connexion in theme or anything else, but 

it's possible in a way to compare them, because each is representative of 

its own time and each seemed a good poem when it was written. The second 

still seems a good poem now. 

 

Not only the technique but the whole spirit, the implied outlook on life, 

the intellectual paraphernalia of these poems are abysmally different. 

Between the young English man with a public-school and university 

background, going out enthusiastically to die for his country with his 

head full of English lanes, wild roses and what not, and the rather faded 

cosmopolitan American, getting glimpses of eternity in some slightly 

squalid restaurant in the Latin Quarter of Paris, there is a huge gulf. 

That might be only an individual difference, but the point is that you 

come upon rather the same kind of difference, a difference that raises 

the same comparisons, if you read side by side almost any two 

characteristic writers of the two periods.  

 

It's the same with the novelists as with the poets — Joyce, Lawrence, 
Huxley, and Wyndham Lewis on the one side, and Wells Bennett and 

Galsworthy on the other, for instance. The newer writers are immensely 

less prolific than the older ones, more scrupulous, more interested in 

technique, less optimistic and, in general, less confident in their 

attitude to life. But more than that, you have all the time the feeling 

that their intellectual and aesthetic background is different, rather as 

you do when you compare a nineteenth-century French writer such as, say, 

Flaubert with a nineteenth-century English writer like Dickens. The 

Frenchman seems enormously more sophisticated than the Englishman, though 

he isn't necessarily a better writer because of that. But let me go back 

a bit and consider what English literature was like in the days before 

1914. 

 

The giants of that time were Thomas Hardy — who, however, had stopped 
writing novels some time earlier — Shaw, Wells, Kipling, Bennett, 
Galsworthy and, somewhat different from the others — not an Englishman, 
remember, but a Pole who chose to write in English — Joseph Conrad. There 
were A. E. Houseman (A Shropshire Lad), and the various Georgian poets, 

Rupert Brooke and the others. There were also the innumerable comic 

writers, Sir James Barrie, W. W. Jacobs, Barry Pain and many others. If 

you read all those writers I've just mentioned, you would get a not 

misleading picture of the English mind before 1914.  

 

There were other literary tendencies at work, there were various Irish 

writers, for instance, and in a quite different vein, much nearer to our 

own time, there was the American novelist Henry James, but the main 

stream was the one I've indicated. But what is the common denominator 



between writers who are individually as far apart as Bernard Shaw and A. 

E. Housman, or Thomas Hardy and H. G. Wells? I think the basic fact about 

nearly all English writers of that time is their complete unawareness of 

anything outside the contemporary English scene. Some are better writers 

than others, some are politically conscious and some aren't, but they are 

all alike in being untouched by any European influence. This is true even 

of novelists like Bennett and Galsworthy, who derived in a very 

superficial sense from French and perhaps Russian models.  

 

All of these writers have a background of ordinary, respectable, middle-

class English life, and a half-conscious belief that this kind of life 

will go on for ever, getting more humane and more enlightened all the 

time. Some of them, like Hardy and Houseman, are pessimistic in outlook, 

but they all at least believe that what is called progress would be 

desirable if it were possible. Also — a thing that generally goes with 
lack of aesthetic sensibility — they are all uninterested in the past, at 
any rate the remote past. It is very rare to find in a writer of that 

time anything we should now regard as a sense of history. Even Thomas 

Hardy, when he attempts a huge poetic drama based on the Napoleonic wars 

— The Dynasts, it's called — sees it all from the angle of a patriotic 
school textbook. Still more, they're all aesthetically uninterested in 

the past.  

 

Arnold Bennett for instance, wrote a great deal of literary criticism, 

and it's clear that he is almost unable to see any merit in any book 

earlier than the nineteenth century, and indeed hasn't much interest in 

any writer other than his contemporaries. To Bernard Shaw most of the 

past is simply a mess which ought to be swept away in the name of 

progress, hygiene, efficiency and what-not. H. G. Wells, though later on 

he was to write a history of the world, looks at the past with the same 

sort of surprised disgust as a civilized man contemplating a tribe of 

cannibals.  

 

All of these people, whether they liked their own age or not, at least 

thought it was better than what had gone before, and took the literary 

standards of their own time for granted. The basis of all Bernard Shaw's 

attacks on Shakespeare wasn't an enlightened member of the Fabian 

Society. If any of these writers had been told that the writers 

immediately subsequent to them would hark back to the English poets of 

the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries, to the French poets of the mid-

nineteenth century and to the philosophers of the Middle Ages, they would 

have thought it a kind of dilettantism. 

 

But now look at the writers who begin to attract notice — some of them 
had begun writing rather earlier, of course — immediately after the last 
war: Joyce, Eliot, Pound, Huxley, Lawrence, Wyndham Lewis. Your first 

impression of them, compared with the others — this is true even of 
Lawrence — is that something has been punctured. To begin with, the 
notion of progress has gone by the board. They don't any longer believe 

that men are getting better and better by having lower mortality rates, 

more effective birth control, better plumbing, more aeroplanes and faster 

motor cars. Nearly all of them are homesick for the remote past, or some 

period of the past, from D. H. Lawrence's ancient Etruscans onwards.  

 

All of them are politically reactionary, or at best are uninterested in 

politics. None of them cares twopence about the various hole-and-corner 

reforms which had seemed important to their predecessors, such as female 

suffrage, temperance reform, birth control or prevention of cruelty to 

animals. All of them are more friendly, or at least less hostile, towards 

the Christian churches than the previous generation had been. And nearly 



all of them seem to be aesthetically alive in a way that hardly any 

English writer since the Romantic Revival had been. 

 

Now, one can best illustrate what I have been saying by means of 

individual examples, that is, by comparing outstanding books of more of 

less comparable type in the two periods. As a first example, compare H. 

G. Wells's short stories — there's a large number of them collected 
together under the title of The Country of the Blind — with D. H. 
Lawrence's short stories, such as those in England, my England and The 

Prussian Officer. 

 

This isn't an unfair comparison, since each of these writers was at his 

best, or somewhere near his best, in the short story, and each of them 

was expressing a new vision of life which had a great effect on the young 

of his generation. The ultimate subject-matter of H. G. Wells's stories 

is, first of all, scientific discovery, and beyond that the petty 

snobberies and tragi-comedies of contemporary English life, especially 

lower-middle-class life. His basic ‘message’, to use an expression I 
don't like, is that Science can solve all the ills that humanity is heir 

to, but that man is at present too blind to see the possibility of his 

own powers.  

 

The alternation between ambitious Utopian themes and light comedy, almost 

in the W.W. Jacobs vein, is very marked in Wells's work. He writes about 

journeys to the moon and to the bottom of the sea, and also he writes 

about small shopkeepers dodging bankruptcy and fighting to keep their end 

up in the frightful snobbery of provincial towns. The connecting link is 

Wells's belief in Science. He is saying all the time, if only that small 

shopkeeper could acquire a scientific outlook, his troubles would be 

ended. And of course he believes that this is going to happen, probably 

in the quite near future.  

 

A few more million pounds for scientific research, a few ore generations 

scientifically educated, a few more superstitions shovelled into the 

dustbin, and the job is done. Now, if you turn to Lawrence's stories, you 

don't find this belief in Science — rather a hostility towards it, if 
anything — and you don't find any marked interest in the future, 
certainly not in a rationalized hedonistic future of the kind that Wells 

deals in. You don't even find the notion that the small shopkeeper, or 

any of the other victims of our society, would be better off if he were 

better educated. What you do find is a persistent implication that man 

has thrown away his birthright by becoming civilized. The ultimate 

subject-matter of nearly all Lawrence's books is the failure of 

contemporary men, especially in the English-speaking countries, to live 

their lives intensely enough. Naturally he fixes first on their sexual 

lives, and it is a fact that most of Lawrence's books centre round sex. 

But he isn't, as in sometimes supposed, demanding more of what people 

call sexual liberty.  

 

He is completely disillusioned about that, and he hates the so-called 

sophistication of bohemian intellectuals just as much as he hates the 

puritanism of the middle class. What he is saying is simply that modern 

men aren't fully alive, whether they fail through too narrow standards or 

through not having any. Granted that they can be fully alive, he doesn't 

much care what social or political or economic system they live under. He 

takes the structure of existing society, with its class distinctions and 

so on, almost for granted in his stories, and doesn't show any very 

urgent wish to change it. All he asks is that men shall live more simply, 

nearer to the earth, with more sense of the magic of things like 

vegetation, fire, water, sex, blood, than they can in a world of 



celluloid and concrete where the gramophones never stop playing. He 

imagines — quite likely he is wrong — that savages or primitive peoples 
live more intensely than civilized men, and he builds up a mythical 

figure who is not far from being the Noble savage over again.  

 

Finally, he projects these virtues on to the Etruscans, an ancient pre-

Roman people who lived in northern Italy and about whom we don't, in 

fact, know anything. From the point of view of H. G.Wells all this 

abandonment of Science and Progress, this actual wish to revert to the 

primitive, is simply heresy and nonsense. And yet one must admit that 

whether Lawrence's view of life is true or whether it is perverted, it is 

at least an advance on the Science worship of H. G.Wells or the shallow 

Fabian progressivism of writers like Bernard Shaw. It is an advance in 

the sense that it results from seeing through the other attitude and not 

from falling short of it. Partly that was the effect of the war of 1914-

18, which succeeded in debunking both Science, Progress and civilized 

man. Progress had finally ended in the biggest massacre in history. 

Science was something that created bombing planes and poison gas, 

civilized man, as it turned out, was ready to behave worse than any 

savage when the pinch came. But Lawrence's discontent with modern machine 

civilization would have been the same, no doubt, if the war of 1914-18 

had never happened. 

 

Now I want to make another comparison, between James Joyce's great novel 

Ulysses, and John Galsworthy's, at any rate, very large novel sequence 

The Forsyte Saga. This time it isn't a fair comparison, in effect it's a 

comparison between a good book and a bad one, and it also isn't quite 

correct chronologically, because the later parts of The Forsyte Saga were 

written in the nineteen-twenties. But the parts of it that anyone is 

likely to remember were written about 1910, and for my purpose the 

comparison is relevant, because both Joyce and Galsworthy are making 

efforts to cover an enormous canvas and get the spirit and social history 

of a whole epoch between the covers of a single book. The Man of Property 

may not seem to us now a very profound criticism of society, but it 

seemed so to its contemporaries, as you can see by what they wrote about 

it. 

 

Joyce wrote Ulysses in the seven years between 1914 and 1921, working 

away all through the war, to which he probably paid little or no 

attention, and earning a miserable living as a teacher of languages in 

Italy and Switzerland. He was quite ready to work seven years in poverty 

and complete obscurity so as to get his great book on to paper. But what 

is it that was so urgently important for him to express? Parts of Ulysses 

aren't very easily intelligible, but from the book as a whole you get two 

main impressions. The first is that Joyce is interested to the point of 

obsession with technique. This has been one of the main characteristics 

of modern literature, though more recently it has been a diminishing one. 

You get a parallel development in the plastic arts, painters, and even 

sculptors, being more and more interested in the material they work in, 

in the brush-marks of a picture, for instance, as against its design, let 

alone its subject-matter.  

 

Joyce is interested in mere words, the sounds and associations of words, 

even the pattern of words on the paper, in a way that wasn't the case 

with any of the preceding generation of writers, except to some extent 

the Polish-English writer, Joseph Conrad. With Joyce you are back to the 

conception of style, of fine writing, or poetic writing, perhaps even to 

purple passages. A writer like Bernard Shaw, on the other hand, would 

have said as a matter of course that the sole use of words is to express 

exact meanings as shortly as possible. And apart from this technical 



obsession, the other main theme of Ulysses is the squalor, even the 

meaninglessness of modern life after the triumph of the machine and the 

collapse of religious belief. Joyce — an Irishman, remember, and it's 
worth noting that the best English writers during the nineteen-twenties 

were in many cases not Englishmen — is writing as a Catholic who has lost 
his faith but has retained the mental framework which he acquired in his 

Catholic childhood and boyhood.  

 

Ulysses, which is a very long novel, is a description of the events of a 

single day, as seen mostly through the eyes of an out-at-elbow Jewish 

commercial traveller. At the time when the book came out there was a 

great outcry and Joyce was accused of deliberately exploiting the sordid, 

but as a matter of fact, considering what everyday human life is like 

when you contemplate it in detail, it doesn't seem that he overdid either 

the squalor or the silliness of the day's events. What you do feel all 

through, however, is the conviction from which Joyce can't escape, that 

the whole of this modern world which he is describing has no meaning in 

it now that the teachings of the Church are no longer credible.  

 

He is yearning after the religious faith which the two or three 

generations preceding him had had to fight against in the name of 

religious liberty. But finally the main interest of the book is 

technical. Quite a considerable proportion of it consists of pastiche or 

parody — parodies of everything from the Irish legends of the Bronze Age 
down to contemporary newspaper reports. And one can see there that, like 

all the characteristic writers of his time, Joyce doesn't derive from the 

English nineteenth-century writers but from Europe and from the remoter 

past. Part of his mind is in the Bronze Age, another part in the England 

of Elizabeth. The twentieth century, with its hygiene and its motor-cars, 

doesn't particularly appeal to him. 

 

Now look again at Galsworthy's book, The Forsyte Saga, and you see how 

comparatively narrow its range is. I have said already that his isn't a 

fair comparison, and indeed from a strictly literary point of view it's a 

ridiculous one, but it will do as an illustration, in the sense that both 

books are intended to give a comprehensive picture of existing society. 

Well, the thing that strikes one about Galsworthy is that though he's 

trying to be iconoclastic, he has been utterly unable to move his mind 

outside the wealthy bourgeois society he is attacking. With only slight 

modifications he takes all its values for granted. All he conceives to be 

wrong is that human beings are a little too inhumane, a little too fond 

of money, and aesthetically not quite sensitive enough.  

 

When he sets out to depict what he conceives as the desirable type of 

human being, it turns out to be simply a cultivated, humanitarian version 

of the upper-middle-class rentier, the sort of person who in those days 

used to haunt picture galleries in Italy and subscribe heavily to the 

Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals. And this fact — the 
fact that Galsworthy hasn't any really deep aversion to the social types 

he thinks he is attacking — gives you the clue to his weakness. It is, 
that he has no contact with anything outside contemporary English 

society. He may think he doesn't like it, but he is part of it. Its money 

and security, the ring of battleships that separated it from Europe, have 

been too much for him. At the bottom of this heart he despises 

foreigners, just as much as any illiterate businessman in Manchester. The 

feelings you have with Joyce or Eliot, or even Lawrence, that they have 

got the whole of human history inside their heads and can look outwards 

from their own place and time towards Europe and the past, isn't to be 

found in Galsworthy or in any characteristic English writer in the period 

before 1914. 



 

Finally, one more brief comparison. Compare almost any of H. G. Wells's 

Utopia books, for instance A Modern Utopia, or The Dream, or Men Like 

Gods, with Aldous Huxley's Brave New World. Again it's rather the same 

contrast, the contrast between the over-confident and the deflated, 

between the man who believes innocently in Progress and the man who 

happens to have been born later and has therefore lived to see that 

Progress, as it was conceived in the early days of the aeroplane, is just 

as much of a swindle as reaction. 

 

The obvious explanation of this sharp difference between the dominant 

writers before and after the war of 1914-18 is the war itself. Some such 

development would have happened in any case as the insufficiency of 

modern materialistic civilization revealed itself, but the war speeded 

that process, partly by showing how very shallow the veneer of 

civilization is, partly by making England less prosperous and therefore 

less isolated. After 1918 you couldn't live in such a narrow and padded 

world as you did when Britannia ruled not only the waves but also the 

markets. One effect of the ghastly history of the last twenty years has 

been to make a great deal of ancient literature seem much more modern.  

 

A lot that has happened in Germany since the rise of Hitler might have 

come straight out of the later volumes of Gibbon's Decline and Fall of 

the Roman Empire. Recently I saw Shakespeare's King John acted — the 
first time I had seen it, because it is a play which isn't acted very 

often. When I had read it as a boy it seemed to me archaic, something dug 

out of a history book and not having anything to do with our own time. 

Well, when I saw it acted, what with its intrigues and doublecrossings, 

non-aggression pacts, quislings, people changing sides in the middle of a 

battle, and what-not, it seemed to me extraordinarily up to date. And it 

was rather the same thing that happened in the literary development 

between 1910 and 1920. The prevailing temper of the time gave a new 

reality to all sorts of themes which had seemed out of date and puerile 

when Bernard Shaw and his Fabians were — so they thought — turning the 
world into a sort of super garden city.  

 

Themes like revenge, patriotism, exile, persecution, race hatred, 

religious faith, loyalty, leader worship, suddenly seemed real again. 

Tamerlane and Genghis Khan seem credible figures now, and Machiavelli 

seems a serious thinker, as they didn't in 1910. We have got out of a 

backwater and back into history. I haven't any unqualified admiration for 

the writers of the early nineteen-twenties, the writers among whom Eliot 

and Joyce are chief names. Those followed them have to undo a great deal 

of what they did. Their revulsion from a shallow conception of progress 

drove them politically in t he wrong direction, and it isn't an accident 

that Ezra Pound, for instance, is now shouting antisemitism on the Rome 

radio. But one must concede that their writings are more grown-up, and 

have a wider scope, than what went immediately before them. They broke 

the cultural circle in which England had existed for something like a 

century. They re-established contact with Europe, and they brought back 

the sense of history and the possibility of tragedy. On that basis all 

subsequent English literature that matters twopence has rested, and the 

development that Eliot and the others started back in the closing years 

of the last war, has not yet run its course. 
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THE END 


